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The Skeptical Bible Reader – Part IV
   Last month’s article concluded with the rhe-
torical question of why we insist on forcing 
Jesus into the confines of the imagery of king-
ship.  It is clear from the early writings and 
provocations of our church that we professed 
instead a belief in a humble Saviour.  Rather 
than titles of power, Hodur chose to call Jesus 
“The Great Revolutionary from Nazareth.”  
This reference dates to 1905 and a speech he 
gave entitled “The Birth of New Social Forms.”  
In 1905 czarist Russia, a massacre of civilians 
and the revolts it inspired led Nicholas II to en-
act liberal reforms.  Hodur praised this “hour of 
the creation and birth of new world outlooks, of 
new social forms.” (Hodur, 1990, p.21)   
   He continued by celebrating that such ideas 
made “tremble the thrones of kings” so that 
they would be replaced by the “collective will 
of humanity.” (p. 23)  Hodur believed in these 
“new social forms” as alternatives to kingship.  
When these new social forms then themselves 
turned into the slavery of the people, Hodur 
rejected them:     “Is it that … Marx and Lenin 
will satisfy humanity?  It may be that these 
systems are enough for the individual, certain 
groups, but not for the masses, not humanity.”  
(Works & Writings, p. 209)  This love of free-
dom inspired Hodur to write:  “Thank God we 
live in such a country whose Constitution guar-
antees us freedom …” (Works, p. 22). 
   Our theology and practice skewed toward the 
people because Jesus came not among the 
nobility of state or religion, but among the 
ordinary, the sick and the outcast.  Ours was a 
religion that respected the collective authority 
of the baptized who shared in the authority of 
the Spirit.  We fought against the abusive priv-
ileges of the few both in society and in religion. 
   Fr. Sen. Banas shared with me his translation 
of a hymn composed by Fr. Hodur in 1899.  In 
it we can hear a pastor standing up for his 
people.  He castigates the powerful for their 

disregard of the desperately poor who must 
work under any conditions.  Those of us who 
have ventured into the Scranton mines can only 
begin to imagine the daily hardships endured.  
In this hymn that blurs the line which would try 
to separate liturgical worship from Christian 
activism, he protests the religious attitude that 
Christ would welcome kingly shrines as His 
temples built upon the offerings of people who 
were forced to endure such indignity, when in-
stead the Jesus of the Gospels would be found 
among the slums where the mine-workers were 
forced to live.  Our church would praise Jesus 
not through rich and elaborate structures, but 
by helping to free God’s people from ignorance 
and servitude. Thus, Hodur wrote:  “In under-
ground dungeons, in workshops blackened; 
working people entered as for some kind of 
battle ... Soon for money with blood, sweat and 
tears he raised shrines for God – as for a king ... 
From now on we will free ourselves and our 
brethren.” (Hymn for Members of the National 
Church)  Kingship was not an image applauded 
in our vision of Christ; it was one contested.   
   This progressive theology played-out in the 
democratic reforms we introduced in Catholic 
church governance.  Hodur contrasts our model 
with that in which “[t]he individual man, espec-
ially the layman, never had the rights of a citi-
zen in the church, the right to self-determina-
tion, the right to investigate and interpret relig-
ious truths which he was obliged to believe and 
which were to be the rules and norms of his pri-
vate and public life … he had to accept every-
thing ready-made, anticipated, thought over, 
defined and even predigested by higher and 
lower authorities in the church.  He became a 
mechanical recipient, a consumer.” (Works, p. 
215)  As we would have no kingly dictators in 
politics, we would not in our churches either. 
   A critical reader of the Bible can notice that 
kingship has its thematic flaws.  There is no 
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need to force an unkingly Jesus into its 
confines.  And our church, thankfully, has not. 
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CALENDAR OF EVENTS 
MONTH OF APRIL 

April 1, 2016 – 150TH anniversary of the birth 
of Francis Hodur, organizer and first bishop 
of our church denomination. 

   Monthly visitations to the sick and the shut-in 
of the parish. 

April 2nd – Confession for the youth of the 
parish at 10:30am. 

April 3rd – Monthly meeting of the Adoration 
Society at 10:00am. 

April 4th – Bible study group resumes at 
7:00pm. 

April 11th – Fr. Calvo will be attending the 
diocesan Clergy Conference in Madison, CT 
and returning on the 12th. 

April 12th – Monthly meeting of the Parish 
Committee at 7:00pm. 

April 16th – Central Seniorate celebration of the 
life of Bp. Hodur on his 150th birth 
anniversary beginning at 11:00am. 

April 17th – Monthly meeting of Women’s 
Ordination Now at 10:00am. 

April 24th – Pancake breakfast in the parish hall 
at 10:00am. 

April 25th – Bible study group will meet in the 
parish hall at 7:00pm. 

* ** *** ** * 
   “[The regenerated man] refers everything to 
God.  God is for him a focal point, a measure of 
his work and a crowning of his every activity.  
He lives in the face of God, feels His presence, 
and the influence of His grace.  Similarly, the 
relationship of a regenerated man is fundamen-
tally changed as to the world and people.” – 
Bp. Francis Hodur 
BP. HODUR’S 150TH ANNIVERSARY OF BIRTH 
   I thank Bp. Thomas Gnat for pointing out to 
me that this April 1st is the 150th birth anniver-
sary of our organizer, Bp. Francis Hodur.  In 
honour of his life, the Central Seniorate will 
gather at St. Joseph Parish in Westfield on Sat-
urday, April 16th, beginning at 11AM.  Fr. Sen. 
Soltysiak will celebrate Mass using the Bp. 
Hodur Canon, hymns composed by our first 
bishop will be sung, and Fr. Robert Koerber 
will offer the homily of the Mass.   

   A light lunch will then be shared.  After 
lunch, Fr. Sen. Banas, the last clergyman of our 
church taught by Bp. Hodur, will offer his rem-
iniscences of his time with Bp. Hodur as a sem-
inary student and as a young priest.  This ses-
sion will follow-up on the interview taped last 
summer at our local FCAT studio: 
(http://vod.fcat.tv/component/contushdvideoshare/player/fcat-features-
community-history/eastern-diocese-school-of-christian-living-
interview-with-fr-sen-banas.html).   
   The second session will be a talk presented 
by Fr. Calvo on Bp. Hodur as a spiritual refor-
mer and a social activist. The church has grown 
much tamer over the years, but we should not 
forget that here was a man who never shied 
away from challenging unquestioned authority 
or unchallenged teachings.  He was deeply spir-
itual and greatly moved by the plight of suffer-
ing humanity, but he never lost his faith in the 
unconditional love of God nor in the potential 
godliness of human beings. 
   A discussion period will follow in which the 
participants will be able to share their ideas on 
what our organizer would say and do in 2016 in 
our church and in our world.  Our day together 
will conclude with the Exposition of the Most 
Blessed Sacrament celebrated by Fr. Czarnecki. 
   There is no cost to attend this gathering.  If 
you would like to participate, however, please 
notify the rectory or sign-up at church so that 
we can plan accordingly. 
EASTER SEASON 
   We have completed recently our 40 day Len-
ten journey that prepared us for the Passion, 
crucifixion, death and burial of Jesus.  Now we 
celebrate for 50 days the mystery of the empty 
tomb, Jesus’ resurrection and the hope of our 
own.   
   For those who may be attending the diocesan 
adult retreat in June at the Mercy Center in 
Madison, CT you will be spending at least 
some time in that facility’s chapel.  Hanging 
from ceiling to floor on the back wall of the 
sanctuary is a beautiful painting of a white rose.  
It was painted by one of the nuns associated 
with the retreat center.  I have a picture of that 
painting hanging in my rectory office. 
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   The white rose is gorgeous and displays a 
subtle luminescence, but the thorns on its stem 
are pronounced and dark.  Almost like a shad-
ow behind the rose is the faint outline of a 
cross.  The rose can be imagined as hanging on 
that cross.  In this way, the rose symbolizes Je-
sus.  The dark thorns remind us of the unspeak-
able tortures that Jesus endured for us and His 
gospel. Those thorns, however, are nothing 
when compared to the beauty of the flower.   
They almost disappear into the background like 
the cross itself because the light of the flower 
draws most all of our attention. 
   This is the power and glory of Easter.  It is 
the promise of the transformation of all that 
hurts and harms.  It is the triumph of life over 
death, and stands as the enduring testimony of 
God’s presence even in our often cruel world.  I 
invite you to continue sharing in the Easter joy 
by coming to Mass where every Sunday is a 
reminder and a return to the empty tomb.   
DIOCESAN ADULT RETREAT 
   Just a short reminder that May 1st is the 
registration deadline for the retreat that will be 
led by Fr. Gitner.  More information is printed 
below. 
BIBLE STUDY GROUP 
   After a winter’s hiatus, our Bible study group 
is ready to resume on Monday, April 4th.  We 
meet on alternate weeks from 7:00 – 8:00pm.  
We only meet for the one hour.  We will finish 
our study of the Epistle to the Hebrews.  This is 
important because its eucharistic theology of 
Jesus the heavenly high priest was adopted by 
our church to help explain the mystery of the 
Mass.   
   Once we complete our reading of Hebrews, 
we will then turn to the Gospel of John.  This is 
the fourth and last of the Gospels that we will 
have studied together.  The first three Gospels 
are referred to collectively as the Synoptic Gos-
pels because they share a very similar base line.  
John, however, stands alone.  His theology and 
his style are unique.  His Jesus, the Johannine 
Jesus, is far more exalted than the Synoptic Je-
sus.  Additionally, and specifically for our 

church, John’s Gospel is the one Bp. Hodur 
used as the basis of his Mass Canon, and the 

one to which he turned for many of his biblical 
citations.   
   If you would like to learn more about these 
interesting and provocative books of the Bible, 
I invite and even encourage you to join us for 
our new year of Bible study.  If you enjoy our 
discussions, come back. If it is not your cup of 
tea, then at least you and we tried.  
PANCAKE BREAKFAST 
   A pancake breakfast is planned for Sunday, 
April 24th.  It will take place after Mass.  The 
cost is $10 for adults and $5 for children 11 and 
younger, with SOCL students eating for free.  
The breakfast consists of pancakes, eggs, home 
fries, sausage, beverage and real maple syrup 
from Gothic Top Farm.  Tickets may be pur-
chased after Mass or through the rectory.  
Thank you for supporting this parish fundraiser. 
YOUTH CONVOCATION 
   The national Youth Convocation will be held 
in Manchester, NH at St. Anselm College from 
Monday, July 25th through Friday, July 29th.  
The registration cost is $300 per person, but for 
active members of our parish the Parish United 
Youth Association will cover a substantial 
amount of this cost.  The registration deadline 
is May 15th, but please notify the rectory by 
April 10th if you are planning to attend.  For 
more information about the Convo please visit 
the Convo 2016 Facebook page: 
(https://www.facebook.com/groups/857890437641241/).    
Registration and health forms are available  
through the rectory. 

   If someone you know needs a hospital 
visit, please notify the rectory. 
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Celebrating the Life of a Religious Reformer  
on His 150th Birth Anniversary: 

Bp. Francis Hodur 

 
St. Joseph Parish – Westfield, MA 

Saturday, April 16th 

Mass including the Bp. Hodur Canon at 11AM 
Celebrant – Fr. Sen. Joseph Soltysiak; Homilist – Fr. Robert Koerber 

Light Lunch 

First Session – Fr. Sen. Fryderyk Banas 
“Reflections – Part II” 

Second Session – Fr. Randy Calvo 
“A life dedicated to God and godliness” 

Open Discussion 
“Always Forward, Never Back” 

Benediction of the Most Blessed Sacrament 
Fr. Adam Czarnecki 
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